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Dear Madam President,

We are writing this open letter to you as individuals and representatives of organizations dedicated to strengthening the protection of human rights in Canada and around the world.  We are deeply troubled by the Government of Canada’s recent attacks against the United Nations Special Rapporteur on the right to food, Olivier De Schutter, for choosing to come to Canada and for expressing concern about the extent of hunger in so affluent a country.  

The integrity, professionalism and expertise with which Mr. De Schutter conducted his mission impressed all of us who were involved in it.   A wide range of Canadian organizations and agencies were grateful to the Special Rapporteur for undertaking the mission and eager to provide information, including organizations dealing with the effects of hunger and poverty in Canada and those involved with food production and agriculture,  migrant agricultural workers, Canada’s aid programs,  Indigenous communities, human rights impact assessment, as well as groups working in remote northern communities.  All of Mr, De Schutter’s meetings with civil society groups and organizations were filled to capacity.   Mr. De Schutter engaged with the avalanche of information and documentation provided to him with a depth of knowledge and thoroughness that impressed all of us.   He came to Canada well prepared and dealt gracefully with an exhausting itinerary.  He also displayed a remarkable ability to listen respectfully and quickly grasp complex issues related to the right to food within the context of Canadian federalism, demographic diversity, and complex programs and policies.  

Mr. De Schutter’s preliminary reflections presented at a media conference on the final day of his mission were entirely consistent with concerns expressed in the past by Parliamentary Committees, domestic and international civil
 society organizations, independent research institutes, healthcare professionals, UN treaty monitoring bodies, and Canadian human rights institutions.   Mr De Schutter presented important conclusions and recommendations which the Canadian government could and should have engaged constructively, including his findings identifying an urgent need to address food insecurity among low-income people in Canada, the existence of  links between chronic diseases and unhealthy food, and the specific conditions faced by Aboriginal peoples, and his constructive recommendations regarding the needs for a national policy to implement food security strategies within a human rights framework and for policies and programs specific to Aboriginal peoples   His preliminary reflections and recommendations received widespread media coverage and prompted unprecedented engagement by the public with the concept of the human right to food.  

As you know, , the Government of Canada frequently cites its encouragement of missions by UN mandate holders, as well as its regular reporting to UN treaty bodies,  as evidence of its good standing in the international community and its commitment to the promotion of human rights. During its most recent Universal Period Review Canada reiterated that “no country, including itself, has a perfect human rights record, which emphasized the importance of every country opening its human rights records to scrutiny, domestically and internationally."   

Mr. De Schutter came to Canada on mission at the official invitation of the Canadian government.  Yet when he released his preliminary reflections expressing concerns about widespread hunger in so affluent a country as Canada, the response of the Canadian government was to launch an unprecedented attack against him for having undertaken the mission to Canada at all.   Mr. De Schutter’s decision to come to Canada on mission was publicly derided by Government Ministers as “completely ridiculous.”   The Minister of Immigration accused the Special Rapporteur of wasting money that Canada has given to the United Nations for food aid  and stated that the Special Rapporteur should not get involved in “political exercises in developed democracies like Canada.” The Minister of Health stated that it was “insulting” to Aboriginal people in Canada for a European to  write a report about food security issues of Aboriginal Peoples in Canada.  

The Government of Canada also attacked Mr De Schutter’s personal and professional integrity and reputation.  In a highly charged atmosphere in Parliament,  Government Ministers described him as an “ill-informed”, “patronizing” “academic” who engaged in “lecturing”. The Minister of Health referred to the Special Rapporteur  in national media as a “guy from Belgium” who had no business assessing problems in Canada.  Mr. De Schutter  was criticized personally for the policies of his “home country” in relation to Canada’s seal hunt.  He was maligned for never having “delivered any food to anyone anywhere.”    The Parliamentary Secretary to the Minister of Foreign Affairs stated that “it is an insult to Canadians and their tax dollars that this fellow came over here to waste the dollars they have contributed.”   In the House of Commons, Government members, including the Minister of Foreign Affairs, repeatedly rose to their feet to  applaud the portrayal of the Special Rapporteur as an unwelcome, meddling outsider. 

After a hastily arranged meeting with Mr. De Schutter on the final day of his mission, the Minister of Health issued a formal statement saying: 

Our government is surprised that this organization [the UN] is focused on what appears to be a political agenda rather than on addressing food shortages in the developing world. By the United Nations’ own measure, Canada ranks sixth best of all the world's countries on their human development index. Canadians donate significant funding to address poverty and hunger around the world, and we find it unacceptable that these resources are not being used to address food shortages in the countries that need the most help.
 As you know, to suggest that widespread hunger in so affluent a country as Canada ought not to be of concern to the UN Special Rapporteur on the right to food simply because hunger is more severe in some poorer countries is to completely misunderstand the nature of Canada’s obligations under international human rights law and the mandate of the Special Rapporteur. Compliance with the right to food is to be measured against Canada’s capacity and performance: whether Canada is progressing, regressing or stagnant in fulfilling its obligations, and in light of what should be reasonably expected of Canada in the context of available resources.  It is the role and responsibility of the Special Rapporteur to consider Canada’s performance in that context. That is precisely  what Mr. De Schutter did during his mission.   Indeed, his mission functioned as a reminder that hunger amidst affluence is fundamentally a human rights crisis. 

This was not the first time in recent months that the Canadian Government has exhibited disrespect for UN Special Rapporteurs.  James Anaya, the UN Special Rapporteur on the rights of indigenous peoples, received similar treatment when he expressed concern about atrocious housing conditions on the Attawapiskat First Nations reserve in December 2011.   Minister of Aboriginal Affairs and Northern Development John Duncan characterized Mr. Anaya’s statement of concern about the situation in Attawapiskat as a “publicity stunt”.  

These inappropriate attacks by the Government on the integrity of UN special mechanisms also raise concerns about how Canada will treat the CEDAW Committee’s inquiry under Article 8 of the Optional Protocol to CEDAW into the murders and disappearances of Aboriginal women and girls in Canada. The Committee’s decision to conduct an inquiry of critical  importance because the disappearances and murders of Aboriginal women and girls is a human rights emergency that deserves priority attention. The Committee may request a visit to Canada under Article 8, and we consider a visit essential to an effective inquiry.  Given the treatment of Mr. De Schutter and Mr. Anaya, we are now concerned about how the CEDAW Committee’s inquiry, and any request the Committee might make for a visit, will be treated by Canada.

The attacks on UN human rights mechanisms have been accompanied by serious attacks on domestic groups engaged in human rights monitoring and advocacy in Canada. The federal government has withdrawn funding from programs on which Canadian human rights organizations have historically relied and has targeted specific organizations for elimination of funding.  It has prohibited women’s organizations from using government funding for either research or advocacy.  In addition, it has introduced new measures to ensure control how groups involved in advocacy for human or environmental rights use the tax-deductible charitable donationsthey receive.  A statutory federally funded human rights organization, Rights and Democracy, has been shut down, funding for national level Indigenous health programs has been cut, and funding has been withdrawn from the Court Challenges Programme, which provided non-governmental organizations with modest, but essential, funding to initiate rights claims under the Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms.     

When concerns are raised with respect to Canada’s compliance with international human rights, Canada tends to respond  by finding fault with the human rights body or the mandate holder concerned or by raising claims of breach of protocol or procedure.    This was Canada’s approach to Mr. De Schutter..  But procedural issues related to the timing or content of media interviews which have been raised by Canada, and for which Mr. De Schutter apologized at his national press conference, were not the real cause underlying Canada’s poor treatment of Mr. De Schutter during his visit.   He was attacked simply for coming on a mission to Canada and for expressing well documented and well-founded concerns about widespread hunger in one of the world’s most affluent countries.    
Those of us in Canada and internationally who in the past have relied on Canada to play a positive role in the promotion and protection of human rights both within Canada and internationally are hopeful that Canada will return to its rich human rights traditions and its commitment to UN human rights norms and procedures. In particular, people living with hunger and poverty in Canada are still hoping for a more constructive response to Mr. De Schutter’s mission.   More broadly, we hope that Canada will re-embrace its position of respect for, and openness to, UN human rights mechanisms. 

It is our hope that you will meet with the Ambassador and Permanent Representative to the United Nations Ambassador for Canada to discuss how a more constructive relationship can be re-established with UN special procedures and human rights bodies.  We hope that you will encourage Canada to apologize to the Special Rapporteurs who have been treated with disrespect and seek assurances to the Council and the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights that Canada will cooperate fully with UN human rights procedures in the future, in recognition of their legitimate application to Canada, and will welcome the international scrutiny that Canada’s ratification of  human rights treaties and membership in the United Nations rightfully entails.    

We thank you for your attention to these important concerns.

Sincerely

�BY INTERNATIONAL ORGS , I MEAN AMNESTY














